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Westminster Community Primary School
Minutes of the Local Education Committee Meeting (Summer Term 1)
held Thursday 25th May 2023 at 4:30pm

Venue:  Westminster Community Primary School, John Street, Ellesmere Port, CH65 2ED

Members of the Local Education Committee
	Name
	Category of Governor
	Term of office Expiry
	Designated Role
	In attendance

	Kirstie Davies (KD)
	Parent Governor
	19.05.2024
	Parent/Carer Engagement
	Y

	Lisa Denson (LD)
	Parent Governor
	19.01.2024
	Community Engagement
	Y

	Sue Finch (SF)
	Headteacher
	
	Headteacher
	Y

	Sue Mayers (SM)
	Co-opted
	14.02.2026
	Chair to Autumn 2023 Curriculum
EYFS
Head’ s PM
GDPR
	Y

	Jo Seaward (JS)
	Staff
	16.02.2027
	Staff Liaison
	Y

	Anne Thompson (AT)
	Co-opted
	09.07.2024
	Vice Chair to Autumn 2023 Wellbeing
LAC 
Safeguarding
	Y

	Laura Turner (LT)
	Co-opted
	07.10.2023
	Emotional & Mental Health
SEND
	Apologies

	Vacancy
	Co-opted
	
	Pupil Premium / Disadvantaged 
Sports Premium
	

	In Attendance:
	

	Annette Williams (AW)
	CEO Weaver Trust

	Emma Dunn (ED)
	Associate Member (Deputy Headteacher)

	Lisa Hughes (LH)
	Associate Member (Bursar)

	Kathleen Spain (KS)
	Associate Member (Health & Safety)

	Becki Dale (BD)
	Trust Governance Manager

	Michael Edwardson
	Observer pending application for Co-opted vacancy



	Quorum required:
	4 

	Governors present: 
	6




	[bookmark: _heading=h.gjdgxs]Item 1
	Welcome, Introductions and apologies

	Discussion:
	SF opened the meeting and welcomed those in attendance.

Apologies were received from Laura Turner (maternity leave). 

	Resolved:
	To accept the apologies received from Laura Turner.




	Item 2
	Declaration of Business and Pecuniary Interests

	Discussion:
	There were no changes to the current Register of Business Interest and or declare any potential conflict of interest arising from the agenda for the meeting




	Item 3
	Governor Membership Update

	Discussion:
	The LEC received the following membership update from the Chair: 
· The CoG has been in contact with LT who has now ended her maternity leave and is looking to resume her role as a governor. 
· A letter of resignation was received from PW. The CoG noted that this was sad news for the LEC as PW has been a stalwart for the school.  The CoG wished to formally thank PW for her time and work as a governor and noted that a letter had been sent to thank PW for her time on the LEC. 
· Michael Edwardson was in attendance as an observer as he is looking to join LEC as a Co-opted governor. 
· The term of office for the CoG and VCoG will end on 2nd October 2023. Nominations for the 2023/24 academic year are to be sent to the TGM. 

	Action:
	1. TGM to confirm the process for the appointment of a co-opted governor
2. Nominations for CoG and VCoG to be sent to the TGM by the end of the current academic year. 
 




	Item 4
	Approval of the minutes from the previous meeting. 

	Discussion:
	To review and approve the non-confidential minutes from the meeting held on the 2nd March 2023.

	Resolved:
	To approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting.




	Item 5
	Matters Arising / Outstanding Actions from the last meeting

	Discussion:
	To review Matters Arising/Actions from previous meeting not included on the Agenda

	Item No
	Action
	By Whom
	By When
	Outcome

	8.1
	Share the contact numbers for Chatter Jacks and Jane Mullen with the Headteacher.
	AW
	ASAP
	The LA provision was more cost effective therefore the Head has decided to go with them. 

	9.1
	Safeguarding Link Visit RoV to be shared
	
	ASAP
	Completed. During the visit it was identified that Facebook could be accessed via the school computers so this has been raised. It was noted that there is a system in place that will send a notification to the Head with information as to who has accessed the site. It is not possible to block access completely as staff need to update the school’s Facebook page for parents. 


	11.1
	Investigate a volunteer application form and low level concern policy.
	AW
	ASAP
	Complete







	Item 6
	Correspondence to the Chair of Governors / Chair’s Actions

	Discussion:
	The Chair received a letter of resignation from the Headteacher and a timeline has been implemented for the handover to the new Headteacher. This will be covered in more detail under the part 2 discussions. 

Following a thorough recruitment process, Emma Dunn was offered the position and was warmly welcomed by governors as the new Headteacher from September 2023. 

A letter of resignation was also received from the current Year 2 teacher. Governors wished to formally thank [the teacher] for their work over last 9 years, and noted that [the teacher] will be sorely missed. Interviews to appoint new Y2 teacher are underway. This will be covered in more detail in part 2 of the meeting. 

	Resolved:
	To accept the update on correspondence received by the Chair of Governors





	Item 7
	Correspondence to the Chair of Governors / Chair’s Actions

	
	The Bursar provided Governors with an update on the school budget:  
· The advert for the teaching vacancy closed on 18th May and interviews took place on the 24th. There were 10 applicants and the school has now successfully recruited for the post. 
· To date, the school has not received any payment from the Children’s Centre for recharge. They have confirmed that they have received the invoice and are aware that it is still outstanding. 
· The DFC was used to purchase 9 new Chromebooks for Y2 children. 
· There will be a carry forward from the Sports Premium grant at the end of this academic year of £6,126.21.  It was confirmed at the Youth Sports Trust Webinar earlier this month that the DfE will no longer look to recover any underspend. The total amount to be spent by 31st July 2023 is £23,156.21
· The school has introduced payment plans for the 3 residential trips, which has been successful, with nearly all parents already having paid in full. 
· The price of a paid school meal will increase from £2.41 to £2.68 from 1st June 2023. This is due to Edsential increasing their costs. 

Q) The school is not contractually obliged to pay the increase until September 2023. Why is it being introduced this academic year? 
A) The Headteacher has made the decision to increase from June and this has been communicated with parents. 

Q) Has there been an increase in the free school meal funding from the LA?
A) Not currently, however this is being discussed. The Bursar will chase this with the LA. 

· HAF vouchers for half term have been successfully distributed to parents and are worth £15 per child. The funding has been agreed at this level until 2024. 
· The Trust has provided funds of £13,000 for eco improvements to the building and some small jobs have already been undertaken. The Headteacher wished to install replacement UPVC windows in both the Y1 and Y2 corridors. The Bursar received 3 quotes, with a local firm providing the lowest quote of £9082. This quote has allowed for all of the windows to be replaced which will improve the energy efficiency of the school. 
· The new security fob entry system will be installed during the half term break. 
· A new fire alarm panel is required however the installation company are unable to fit it until July; however, this is being chased to see if the date can be brought forward. 

	 Resolved:
	To accept the finance update. 





	Item 8
	Headteacher’s Report

	Discussion:
	The Headteacher’s report was uploaded to GovernorHub in advance of the meeting and including the following information:
· Attendance
· SEND Overview
· Data
· Quality of Education / Curriculum update
· Health & Safety Update

The Headteacher noted that the reviewed targets were submitted to Trust in March 2023:
· Phonics Year 1: 15/23 = 65%.
· Phonics Year 2: 6/8 = 75%
· KS1 Reading Age-Related Expectation: 10/21 = 48%
· KS1 Writing Age-Related Expectation: 10/21 = 48%
· KS1 Maths Age-Related Expectation: 10/21 = 48%
· KS2 Reading Age-Related Expectation: 9/18 = 50%
· KS2 Writing Age-Related Expectation: 9/18 = 50%
· KS2 Maths Age-Related Expectation: 9/18 = 50%

There are two Y6 children who are new to the school. This means that the published figures will now be out of 16. 


Governors provided the following challenges to the Headteacher: 

Phonics, Page 7
Q) (Phonics Year 1: 15/23 = 65%). Have interventions been put in place to improve this figure? Is there evidence that they are effective? 
A) Yes, interventions were put in place including additional targeted sessions in the afternoons. We can see progress in sessions and mock tests for the individuals involved.

Q) Is it likely that Phonics Year 2: (6/8 = 75%) will achieve 100%? 
A) No, 2 children in that year group are working at Pre-Key Stage Standard and have EHCPs. 

Quality of Education/Curriculum update, Page 7
Book Scrutiny: 
Q) The most important aspect to address was the work completed by Year2 to ensure readiness in breadth for moderation. Was this addressed effectively? 
A) Yes, support has been provided by both the Deputy Headteacher and SENDCo. The Headteacher and Maths Lead have also helped to review evidence so there has been a team approach and we are ready for the moderation on 7th June.

Q) Can you explain further the following statement that “Tests results are matching Teacher Assessment and we are making our final reviews of all the evidence for the children in this cohort” please?
A) Small group support was not helpful for our school in previous years and had led to over inflated results or a capping of true independence and we are continuing work to eradicate this. Typically, some children who might have been classed as lower ability had targeted support from Teaching Assistants for English and maths in previous years, but this was not balanced as effectively as it could have been with ensuring independence and we are seeing the last phases of this work through in the school now. We need to ensure that children are given tasks to work on independently so that they are not over reliant on adult intervention. The work of the Trust in ensuring we have reviewed our approaches to SEND has been helpful in addressing this. 


Attendance: 
· 2021-2022 Whole School Attendance: 92%
· Current Academic Year to end of October 2022 Whole School Attendance on roll this year: 95.7%
· Current Academic Year to end of December 2022 Whole School Attendance on roll this year: 93.5%
· Current Academic Year to end of March 2023 Whole School Attendance on roll this year: 94.3%

G Code (Family Holiday Not Agreed) and I Code (Illness) Absence total:
· To end of September 2022 0.5% (22 sessions) 2.2% (108 sessions) 2.7%
· To end of October 2022 0.8% (72 sessions) 2.9% (248 sessions) 3.7%
· To end of November 2022 0.6% (84 sessions) 4.1% (590 sessions) 4.7%
· To end of December 2022 0.7% (114 sessions) 5.0% (871 sessions) 5.7%
· To end of January 2023 0.6% (124 sessions) 4.5% (994 sessions) 5.0%
· To end of March 2023 0.5% (170 sessions) 4.2% (1323 sessions) 4.7%

*  Monthly Attendance Analysis documents available on Governor Hub

Governors provided the following challenges to the Headteacher: 

Pupils with attendance less than 90% in 2021/22 (Persistent Absentees, Page 1:

Q) It is pleasing to see the list of persistent absentees is continuing to reduce. Can the following figures be explained and also what actions are being taken to improve the attendance?
1. Y1 pupil with 82% attendance. 
Multi-agency support in place alongside positive relationship with the attendance officer.

2. Two Y2 pupils with attendance of 88% and 89%. 
One medical need and parent working with us and one multi-agency support.

3. A Y3 pupil with 84% attendance. 
Multi-agency support in place alongside positive relationship with the attendance officer.

4. Two Y4 pupils with attendance of 80% and 86%. 
Both pupils were impacted by G codes (family holiday not agreed), which for one has also been further reduced owing to illness.

5. Y5 pupil with 84% attendance. 
The Attendance Policy is being followed.


Present R/C: Marks Page 28
Q) What measure have been put in place to improve these figures? 
A) Attendance reviews. Fixed Penalty Notices (FPNs) have been issued when needed for irregular attendance as well as for leave of absence. There have also been bespoke plans implemented where the family/a multi-agency plan has led to identified ways of bringing about positive change.

	Resolved:
	To accept the Headteacher’s report and attendance update.




	Item 9
	School Development Plan

	Discussion: 
	The updated SSDP was uploaded to GovernorHub in advance of the meeting, and has been reviewed in light of the incoming Headteacher drawing a new plan up in September. The focus will be on Metacognition for all children to increase independence for learning. The introduction of White rose is already helping with this. 


	Resolved:
	To accept the SSDP update from the Headteacher. 





	Item 10
	Safeguarding Update

	Discussion:
	The safeguarding report, SCiE’s Record of Visit and Our Way of Working Audit were uploaded to GovernorHub in advance of the meeting.

The Safeguarding Governor wished to note the following in addition to the report: 
· There has been a lot of press coverage recently about the Y6 SATS and the pressure they place on the mental health of children. The children at Westminster were not impacted in this way. The school ran a breakfast club each morning and the children were happy, content and not stressed in any way. 
· There has been a nationwide report regarding the significant increase in referrals for children who are victims of neglect and abuse (both sexual and physical). The numbers have not increased at Westminster and there are no causes for concern. Staff are well trained in identifying safeguarding concerns and manage them quickly and efficiently. 
· The recent Our Way of Working Audit recommends best practice, and has been in use at the school since March. The school identified as Trauma Responsive, and are now working towards being Trauma Informed. The Headteacher and Safeguarding Link also shared a “safeguarding windscreen” document that provides all safeguarding information on one page. 


	Resolved:
	To accept the Safeguarding update. 

	Action:
	Headteacher to share the Our Way of Working Audit and the Safeguarding Windscreen document at the next Trust Safeguarding Leads meeting. 





	Item 11
	Our Way of Working Audit

	Discussion:
	This was discussed under item 10, Safeguarding Update. 

It was noted that this is the third time that the school has been audited. The last audit identified a few action points, however this time it identified that many of the actions are now complete. Grange Nursery & Primary School are taking the lead for the audit from next year (2023/24).  The Headteacher and Chair noted that they are happy with the improvements made over the last year.





	Item 12
	Governor Visits and Training 

	Discussion:
	The following governor training was undertaken: 
· Phonics for governors training –SM
It was noted that Ofsted pay attention to the lowest 20%. Pupils who do not pass the KS1 phonics test are 5 times less likely to pass the KS2 phonics SATS and 11 times less likely to pass their Maths SATS. 
The Chair noted that the curriculum has been tightened up so that everyone has a three I statement (Intent, Implement, Impact). Each statement details what the subject intent is, how the subject is implemented across the school, and what the impact of the subject will be for children.
Governors remarked that it is encouraging to know that this is happening in all subjects and thanked the Chair for her report. 

The following Governor Visits were undertaken: 
· Pupil Premium Link Visit-  SM
It was noted that the main challenges in the use of PP is that many of the PP pupils have other vulnerabilities which impact on them such as social needs, SEND, cost of living etc.
Data is vigorously compared between PP pupils and non PP pupils to identify and address any needs.



	Item 13
	Schools Bulletin Update

	Discussion:
	The CWaC School Bulletin for May 2023 was circulated in advance of the meeting. Key points to note were:
· Debbie Edwards: SEND Update (pg1)
· Summary of Actions required (pg5)
· CWaC Health and Safety School Newsletter (pg5)
· Primary In-year Fair Access Policy (pg5)
· Edsential Update for Governors (pg16)
The Chair noted that there is some really interesting reading material and is well worth a look.



	Item 14
	CEO’s Trust Update

	Discussion: 
	Ofsted undertook a visit to one of the trust’s academy schools last week. A lot of learning was taken from the visit, and it was evident that attendance is still a limiting judgement therefore needs remain a key focus for the trust and its schools.  Attendance will be added to the Trust Board meeting agenda as a standing item going forward, with a Trustee to oversee it and provide challenge to AW.  SA at Grange is reviewing attendance to support CR and look beyond the trust at what is working nationally to improve numbers. 

A reminder that the Trust Strategy Day is planned for Friday the 9th June, and all are invited to attend. AW is asking Heads to provided numbers of those attending and once these have been received a location for the day will be arranged. The draft agenda for the day is currently being prepared and full details will be communicated nearer to the time. 

The Trust Leader Cluster Groups have continued and the triage meetings (Behaviour, Attendance, Safeguarding, Pupil Premium and Inclusion/SEND) are working well with best practice being shared across the trust. 

The Halton Lodge Academy Order has now been approved and the school is looking to join Weaver Trust on 1st September 2023 subject to due diligence checks being completed. Halton Lodge has a Social, Emotional and Mental Health Provision and will be able to support the trust in improving this area. 

George Hayes has stepped down from his role as Chair of Trusteed and has resigned from the Trust Board. Julian Cobley is currently the Interim Chair of Trustees until a new chair has been appointed by the Trust Board at the Summer 1 Trust Board meeting. 
 

	Resolved:
	To accept the CEO’s Trust Update



*Lisa Denson and Michael Edwardson withdrew from the meeting at 17:15pm

	Item 14
	Governor Impact Statement

	Discussion:
	Governors considered their impact on school improvement since the last LEC Meeting. 

· Governors are frequently on site undertaking visits and assisting with things at the school including events for families.
· Governors are very involved in the school on a day to day basis and were very much in evidence during SAT’s.

Governor Impact from the meeting: 
· SM undertook the Headteacher Performance Management reviews with AW. 
· Approved the draft minutes of the LEC meeting held 2nd March 2023. 
· Discussed and completed actions outstanding from the meetings. 
· Received, discussed and accepted the Finance / Budget update.
· Received, discussed and accepted the Headteacher’s report.
· Received, discussed, challenged and accepted the attendance update. 
· Received and challenged the update on pupil data. 
· Received an update on the SSDP. 
· AT undertook a Safeguarding Link Visit. 
· Received, discussed and accepted the Safeguarding update. 
· Received, discussed and accepted the Trust update





	Item 15
	Date and time of the next LEC Meeting

	Discussion:
	To note the date, time and venue of the LEC Meeting for 2022/23:
· Thursday 29th June 2023, 4.30pm at Westminster.

Governors discussed and agreed moving the meeting forward to 4:15pm. 

	Resolved:
	To move the meeting forward to 4:15pm



There being no further matters for discussion, the P1 meeting concluded at 17:21 

All staff withdrew from the meeting at 17:21
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